	MINUTE NUMBERS 10 



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 19 April 2005 starting at 7pm


Present:

Councillor C Warkman (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Legal Services, Director of Finance, Organisation and Member Development Manager. 

1

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J B Hill, J McGowan and C Sterry.

2

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Robert Fisher, opened the meeting with prayers.  The Mayor thanked Reverend Fisher for his service during the year.  

3

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

there were no items of public participation.

4

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 1 March 2005 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

5

PRESENTATION BY RIBBLE VALLEY RAIL

Peter Moore, Chairman of Ribble Valley Rail, supported by his colleagues: Brian Haworth (Vice Chair), Peter Eastham (Secretary), Heather Fairclough (Minute Secretary) and Nigel Kirby gave a presentation on issues relating to the Ribble Valley Rail service.  

Ms Fairclough provided the meeting with a brief history of Ribble Valley Rail which had been formed with the objective of bringing a passenger service back to Ribble Valley.  Ribble Valley Rail had worked to promote the service and extend it.  In 1990 a Saturday Special Service was introduced until 1993.  In May 1994 the first day of the regular passenger service was introduced.  The reopening of the line between Blackburn and Clitheroe meant that Ribble Valley Rail had been successful in achieving its objective.  In 2003, the Train Operating Company and County Council introduced a regular Sunday service and in 2004 Ribble Valley Rail celebrated the tenth anniversary of a regular Manchester to Clitheroe service. 

Mr Peter Eastham went on to relate how the Ribble Valley User Group had worked hard to maintain stations on the line via the ‘Friends of Stations’ initiative, whereby local volunteers carried out a wide range of tasks to maintain and improve their local station.  They had also called on the support of the community and local schools in the initiative.  Members of the user group thanked the Borough and Parish Councils and County Council for their support and assistance in maintaining the service and stations.  

The line now carried freight as well as passenger traffic and Ribble Valley Rail actively supported the development of the Clitheroe Bus and Rail Interchange.  

In terms of plans for the future, Ribble Valley Rail were keen to expand the service to Hellifield and Settle and the north of the region.  There were also plans to improve station facilities on platform 4 at Blackburn.  

A number of concerns for the future were highlighted for example the change of franchise for the line but it was pleasing to report that the new operating company had agreed to pay for the continuation of the Sunday service for a further 12 months.  The rail passenger council was to be downgraded and centralised which could have a negative impact on future services and funds.  More positively, Mr Eastham could report that 56 lines were proposed for designated as Community Rail Services, which would include the Ribble Valley line.  

Mr Eastham thanked the Council for their support over the years.  Members asked a number of questions regarding the future of the line and then the Mayor thanked the representatives of Ribble Valley Rail for their presentation.

6

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS 

The Mayoral communications were received and noted.

7

PRESENTATION TO STAFF

The Mayor made a presentation to Lynda Baldwin – Elderly Services & Special Projects Officer, Graham Jagger – Street Scene Manager and David Walker – driver on the Refuse Collection service, who had completed 25 years service with the authority.  

8

LEADER’S REPORT

In the absence of the Leader, there was no Leader’s Report.

9

LEADER’S QUESTION TIME

Councillor Graham Sowter asked the Deputy Leader a written question regarding the panopticon project in Ribble Valley.  He reminded Members that the purpose of the panopticon project was to raise the profile of East Lancashire as an area of economic development, and that the six panopticons planned in the sub region would stand as a symbol of the area’s regeneration and local pride.  The panopticons were also part of a wider scheme to create an East Lancashire Regional Park.  He confirmed that the Steering Group for the project – the NWDA and key partners in the East Lancashire Partnership were keen to have a complete set of panopticons in East Lancashire with one in each borough in order to give the project maximum impact.    

He asked the Deputy Leader to confirm that the Council shared a vision for East Lancashire in respect of the panopticon project and to commit the Council's support to finding a suitable site for the Ribble Valley panopticon.

Responding on behalf of the Leader, the Deputy Leader, Councillor Robert Thompson thanked Councillor Sowter for his question and confirmed that the Council had played a major role in securing East Lancashire Regional Park funding, and in preparing the delivery plan to guide its use.  He reminded Members that the Council had a duty to provide leadership and take decisions which would be of benefit to the Ribble Valley, as such any symbol of pride of the Ribble Valley would need to be properly and lawfully sited.  Following consultation, it would also need to carry the full support of the people of Ribble Valley and particularly from those with a special interest in the panopticon project.  

Finally, the Deputy Leader offered a word of caution.  He confirmed that to date, Councillors and Officers had been mindful not to place any obstacles in the path of the proper functioning of the planning process, and that no Members of Planning and Development Committee or the Officers who advise at Committee, had commissioned the Council to support any particular site.  The Deputy Leader expected this approach to continue in the future.  He confirmed that the Council Officers who had an arts remit would continue to work alongside Mid Pennine Arts in search of a future site and that Planning Officers would adopt an advisory role in pursuit of such a site.

10

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Planning and Development Committee – 3 March 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Community Committee – 8 March 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Personnel Committee – 16 March 2005  


The Chairman of Committee, Councillor David Smith congratulated Officers on the steps taken to reduce sickness absence with the authority and the very positive results which had been achieved.


Councillor Smith also drew attention to the forthcoming retirement of Dorothy Birtwell – Legal Officer who had given 45 years of outstanding service to the Council.  Councillor Smith expressed Members best wishes for Dorothy’s retirement and thanks for her loyalty and commitment to the organisation.  These feelings were echoed by the Mayor.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Housing Committee – 17 March 2005 

Councillor Jim Rogerson asked a written question under Standing Order 9.  The question related to the authority’s housing stock and sheltered accommodation dwellings and the facts related to their ownership and the accounting procedures for the stock.  Councillor Rogerson asked for clarification on the matter.

In response, the Chairman of the Committee, Councillor Joyce Holgate, stated that the Council and its predecessors had acquired land and constructed houses for rent almost 90 years ago and that it was likely that the cost of this construction had been funded by Council borrowing.  Councillor Holgate went on the confirm that under the existing system of local government finance, the costs of such past borrowing eg interest, was charged to the housing revenue account and financed through government housing subsidy and rents.  Finally, she confirmed that the Council's housing stock was owned by Ribble Valley Borough Council.  Whilst the Council were custodians of the housing stock they were custodians on behalf of all the residents of Ribble Valley.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Policy and Finance Committee – 22 March 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received with the exception of minute number 789.


MINUTE 789 – Treasury Management Strategy 

RESOLVED:
That the Council approve the Treasury Management Strategy.

(vi)
Special Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 23 March 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 24 March 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 29 March 2005 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ix)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee – 31 March 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(x)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee – 5 April 2005

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(xi)
 Licensing Committee – 7 April 2005
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

Councillor Holtom thanked the Mayor and Mayoress for their contribution through the year and commended them for the ambassadorial role they had carried out on behalf of Ribble Valley. 

The meeting closed at 8.27pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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